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A SCHOOL-TO-PRISON PIPELINE 

 

By Nat Hentoff 

 

President Barack Obama is being criticized by some black citizens for paying hardly 

any attention to the continued presence of Jim Crow in this land. But his Department 

of Education's Civil Rights Data Collection statistics for 2009-10, which covered 

72,000 schools in 7,000 districts, accounting for around 85 percent of American 

students from kindergarten through high school, disclose:  

 

"One in five black boys and more than one in 10 black girls received an out-of-school 

suspension. Over all, black students were three and a half times as likely to be 

suspended or expelled than their white peers" ("Black Students Punished More, Data 

Suggests," Tamar Lewin, The New York Times, March 6, 2012). 

 

Moreover, under the harsh, too often automatic "zero tolerance" policies in many of 

our public school districts, "Hispanic and black students represent 45 percent of the 

student body, but 56 percent of those expelled under such policies." 

 

While there is enormous coverage of the fiery battles over teacher evaluations in our 

schools, there is hardly any mention of what Secretary of Education Arne Duncan 

accurately declares: "The undeniable truth ... that the everyday education 

experience for too many students of color violates the principle of equity at the heart 

of the American promise." 

 

And dig this: Suspended students who are targeted by color and ethnicity often drop 

out of school; some expelled students, also with nowhere to go, turn to crime. This 

everyday experience of rejection is what some critics call "the school to prison 

pipeline." 

 

As a reporter some 30 years ago, I visited a New York state prison for juveniles 

charged with serious crimes. (Uneasily, I interviewed a youth being held for murder 

while alone with him in his cell.) I asked the warden for the educational backgrounds 

of the inmates and was told that more than 80 percent had been suspended or 

expelled from school. 

 

So I was not at all surprised to see this headline in The New York Times: "Many in 

U.S. Are Arrested by Age 23, Study Finds" (Erica Goode, Dec. 19, 2011). 

 

Ms. Goode reports that this study, "the first since the 1960s to look at the arrest 

histories of a national sample of adolescents and young adults over time ... did not 

look at racial or regional differences, but other research has found higher arrest rates 

for black men and for youths living in poor urban areas." 

 

Bearing in mind that racial segregation in many city schools continues due to legal 



residential segregation, the March 6 Times story on school punishments notes that: 

"Schools with a lot of black and Hispanic students were likely to have relatively 

inexperienced, and low-paid, teachers." 

 

These teachers are involved in the process of deciding the suspensions or expulsions. 

And what will the rest of these kids' lives be like thereafter? No one checks to find 

out. 

 

During the Republican presidential candidates' extensive debates, I was not aware of 

any concern with this largely unmentioned national shame. Nor, as far as I know, 

has President Obama referred to this crucial, urgent need for education reform 

during his many self-congratulatory fundraising speeches. The dead-end future for so 

many young Americans will continue if the rest of us choose not to protest and 

organize against this endemic shame. 


